MSFA EMS Committee Meeting

January 12, 2014
Meeting was called to order at 1300 hours by Chair Bill Dousa.  He thanked Darlington Fire Company for hosting the meeting.  Sam Sauers welcomed everyone on behalf of the company.  
Chair report: 
· The minutes from October 13, 2013 were sent out electronically.  Motion by Marianne Warehime, second by Danny Green to accept the minutes as submitted.  Motion carried.  
· Bill stated there is positive information regarding healthcare and the Volunteers.
· The Ambulance Safety Summit held in November was a success.  There were numerous presenters with lots of information.  The Ambulance Safety Committee’s 6 primary points for ambulance safety that were discussed and agreed upon by everyone present:  
· Screen ambulance drivers
· Insure effective initial driver training and periodic refresher training.  
· Increase the use of restraints and safety improvements during ambulance operations.
· Reduce the incidence of excessive ambulance speeds and routine use of “lights and sirens”.

· Improve monitoring of ambulance safety issues and enforcement of safety practices.
· Create an ongoing statewide forum for ambulance safety issues.

· Bill asked for support from the committee to move forward.  Dr. Alcorta thanked the subcommittees for all the hard work and information.  He stated everyone at the summit supported the above points unanimously.  MIEMSS supports the points and feel many can be completed without legislation; though some may end up in protocol.  Life safety is the most important part of this process.  Motion by Rick Udell, second by Charlie Wills to support the 6 points.  Motion carried.  Vice President Roth recommended the Executive committee get this information prior to the meeting in February for discussion.  A copy of the document is attached.
Recording Secretary:
· Linda Dousa sent around the attendance roster for signature and corrections.  She will keep this updated for each meeting.  If anyone has a change in email or phone number, please let her know. 
Association Officers:
· President Jackie Olson thanked everyone for all they do.  She is going to work with the Fire Marshal and MIEMSS to work on the issues involving documentation (NFIRS and eMEDS).  The Safety committee will meet next week.  She wants to stress to that group that EMS safety should be more of a priority instead of just firefighters’ safety.  The meeting will be held at Millersville in AA County at 10 am on January 19.  There will be The Courage to be Safe class held on February 9, location to be determined.  She is working on possibly having it videotaped.  The MSFA Legislative reception will be held on Tuesday from 4 – 6 in Annapolis.  All are welcome.
· Vice President Johnie Roth stated the legislative session began this week.  There is nothing looming at this point but the officers and legislative committee will be closely watching.  There has been a lot of talk regarding the safety committee; there has been a lack of communication and they are working through them.  They have not met yet; there are 2 meetings scheduled for January and February.  Vice President Keller and he have discussed the challenges and are working on committee members for next year.  He has forms for anyone interested in sitting on a committee.  They would like to have all committees set by April.  The officers have met with all of the stakeholders and they have gone well.    He stated everyone needs to work together and work toward the future.  He thanked everyone for their continued efforts. 
Executive Committee:

· Rick Udell stated he gave the report at the last meeting and there were no questions.  He did discuss the standards and the concerns that have been discussed in our meetings.    
ALS Sub Committee:  
· Marianne Warehime discussed their ongoing efforts to obtain information from the jurisdictions on the clearing process for ALS providers, both new and those coming from other jurisdictions.  They have received information from 5 jurisdictions are looking for other jurisdictions’ information.  Dr. Alcorta suggested taking the BLS document and see if the ALS can be incorporated also.  They will be moving forward with this project.
BLS Sub Committee: 
· Joan Williams had nothing to report. 
Standards:
· John Sullivan wasn’t present.  The Standard’s committee was told that the EMS committee has come to an impasse regarding the proposed changes.  Until this committee has further guidance, we will not move forward.  Johnie is going to discuss this with Jackie and see where this committee needs to go to move forward.  Dr. Alcorta stated MIEMSS wants to make sure minimum standards are maintained.

VAIP:  
· Charlie Simpson stated the meetings have been going very well.  This is the first time in years there have been no major issues.  There have been 3 meetings so far; they are working on updating the list to be in line with the current protocols.  Proposed changes include:  
· combination unit registration (paid and volunteer are already in place),
· positive pressure demand valve has finally been removed, 
· flex guide has been added, 
· changing narcan to an optional supply for BLS units (BLS transport units it will be mandatory by July 2014), 
· pediatric capable AEDS will be mandatory by July 2016 (LP15’s do not have pediatric AED capability and there is no fix right now), 
· adding a towel to the AED checklist, 
· tools section (going to remove some of the tools or make them optional),
· albuterol amounts (increased to 20 to keep up with the protocols). 
He stated they will have one more meeting to finalize the changes and then it will be sent out for review and approval.  Charlie Wills stated Charles County just had their inspections and all were completed in a 36 hour period. 
MIEMSS – Dr. Alcorta: 
· Dr. Bass has retired after 20 years of service.  The EMS board initiated a search for a new Executive Director and 39 candidates have applied.  A few have been interviewed.  The search is continuing for the position.  Pat Gainer and Dr. Alcorta are acting Co-executive Directors while the search continues.  

· Veterans full employment - He handed out a document that gives veterans credit for training completed.  They will be working with them and their educators to be able to recruit them into the EMS system.  Rae Olivera is the point of contact.
· EMS plan – is moving forward.  The comment phase is closed; no issues with the core points.  There were issues with implementation of some of them.  They did take all comments/concerns and have incorporated those into a document and will be moving forward.
· Dispatch recommendations – Les Hawthorne is completing a survey about priority medical dispatch.  Most of the jurisdictions are electronic (some are still using the paper cards).  Most are on 12.2 version.  The difference between 12.1 (some are still on this version) and 12.2 is the streamlining of the process of questionable breathing and cardiac arrest patients.   They will be working with dispatch centers to get them up to 12.2 and encourage them to upgrade to 13 in May.  A letter will be drafted and sent out to move toward hands only CPR with compressions of at least 100/minute.

· Duodotes are on back order but there is an official FDA one-year extension on existing kits’ expiration.
· Protocol update – EMRC radio identification nomenclature will be hospital name only (UCMC, Franklin).  Oxygen will be titrated using the oxygen saturation instead of a set number.  Dead on scene will be documented by the unit that would have transported.  Proposed protocol updates for July 1, 2015 include: Narcan will be mandatory for BLS providers beginning in July.  Dose is 1ml max per nare.  This is for unconscious/ reduced respiratory effect patients only.  12 leads will be required after every cardiac arrest ROSC patient.  Some of the medication maximum doses have been changed.  Accupressure will become available (there is evidence this reduces nausea).  Stroke protocol – possible stroke will be called a stroke alert on consult.  The window from last known normal is increased from 2 to 4.5 hours.  Hemostatic impregnated dressings will be added beginning July 1 for areas where a tourniquet cannot be used.  Multiple casualty unusual events will be added so assets can be available.  Optional high performance CPR protocol will be available for application.  This addresses the pit crew concept that can be used in all jurisdictions.   

· MIEMSS supports the ambulance safety points discussed earlier.

· Legislative information:  activation of an alternate care non hospital center.  DHMH is working toward billing ability through legislation.  Hospital to hospital mutual aide – any hospital can share with any other hospital equipment and staff in the event of a disaster situation.  This does not include nursing homes. 

· LMS for protocol update has completed taping.  Once it’s up and running, it should be about 1 hour.

· Re-designation process for the 23 cardiac intervention centers will be completed this year.

· Active assailant taskforce will meet this week.  They are working on guidelines and principals that will be used statewide in the event of an incident.
· Governor’s commission on intellectual disabilities – MIEMSS is working on this group.
· Modification in eMEDS regarding disposition – with the change the transporting unit will be the only unit that will show transport.  Before the modification, all units responding to an incident showed transport of patient, which caused inaccurate data.  Wayne Tome questioned the reason for every piece of equipment that responds to an event now having to complete an eMEDS.  Dr. Alcorta stated this has been in place in COMAR for over 2 years.  Dr. Alcorta stated if fire equipment responds to assist on a medical call to assist, that fire equipment must fill out an eMEDS.  This is to collect data on EMS care being completed.  Wayne and others feel COMAR regulations should be looked at and possibly changed as this is issue with jurisdictions and is not being done by fire equipment.  Susan Mott agreed and also stated the training for disposition is very confusing especially for multijurisdictional affiliated providers.  Linda questioned fire crews with no EMS training completing eMEDS; Dr. Alcorta stated fire providers can be issued numbers to get access to eMEDS.  Vice President Roth questioned rehab care being done on a fire scene.  Dr. Alcorta stated there is no patient; providers would just fill out rehab area.  Sam Sauers questioned moving forward and discussing with the fire marshal to move forward with 1 report. (integrating information into NIFRS).  The officers and MIEMSS will work on this with the fire marshal.       
MFRI:  
· Steve Frye – ALS.  They are back on line with programs that were on hold due to updates (PEPP and AMLS).  There is a hybrid program with PEPP and codes are being given out to students in order to do a pretest and register with the Academy of Pediatrics.  There was a recent class where there were issues with this process due to the students not being given the information.  Paramedic refresher is revised every 2 years; the pilot will be done in April in Queen Anne’s County.  The new program will begin in September.  This program will not contain the transition information.  They will continue to offer the transitional program; however providers will need to take it at College Park.  MFRI is going through a re-organization.  Angie Bennett is moving to a new division.  She was given the offer to apply for the ALS position and declined.  The position will be filled later.  Sam Sauers stated the recent transitional class that was done at NERTC was by far one of the best he has participated in.     
· Wayne Colburn - BLS.  Was not present.  
MSP aviation:
· Lt. Walter Kerr stated 3 sections were transitioned to the new helicopter in 2013.  Trooper 7 will begin transition on January 27.  It takes about 8 weeks to complete the transition.  Troopers 5, 2 and 1 should be completed by September.  There are still pilot and medical positions open if interested.        
RAC Shock Trauma:
· Diana Clapp was not present but did send flyers for upcoming training events.

NAEMT:

· Laura Cathcart was not present but did remind everyone about EMS on the hill coming up on March 26.
Old Business: 
· Nothing. 

New Business:
· Rick Udell brought up 12 leads for BLS providers.  He stated Dr. Alcorta is backing Baltimore County in this project.  They are hand picking 25 experienced BLS providers and giving them training to include recognition of a STEMI and regular sinus rhythm.  He would like the approval of this committee and will move forward and present it to the Executive Committee.  Dr. Alcorta discussed the optional supplemental protocol that is in place presently.  The committee feels there is no reason for this group to approve Baltimore County moving forward.  This will be a pilot program for implementation countywide.  They are in the process of submitting the application.  
Good of the committee:
· Charlie Simpson stated any EMS classes being conducted in Carroll County in the next year will be held at Carroll Community College or a company; the training center will be closed down in the next few weeks for a large renovation.

· Johnie Roth stated when he was in charge of the training committee; there was a move to get the 3 big committees (training, safety and EMS) to work more closely together.  He gave an update on the continuing renovation of the Convention Center in Ocean City.  The temporary wall that was in place last year has been removed.  He is hoping the committee will have a diagram in the packets this year so people attending will have an idea of how the room is laid out and where things are.  Construction should be completed by November 2014.  It will be very challenging since the center will hold 1250 people (opening ceremonies and memorial usually have 1700+ present).  Several rooms on the first floor near the escalator have been removed.  The parking has not changed.  The convention committee will have the golf carts and benches in the parking lot again this year.  Classroom space is at a premium.    The Tuesday luncheon has been cancelled.  Please make sure you submit names for all awards.  

· Next executive committee will be held February 22 – 23 at Cordova.
· Next EMS committee meeting will on March 2 at Hollywood.  Lunch at 1200; meeting at 1300. 
Adjourned at 1515.
Respectfully submitted

Linda Dousa
